Space-Based Strike Weapons

Indicator Description

This indicator assesses trends and developments related to the research, development, testing, and deployment of space-based strike weapons (SBSW). SBSW are system operating from Earth orbit with the capability to damage or destroy either terrestrial targets or terrestrially launched objects passing through space such as ballistic missiles.

Key Trends

TREND 8.1.: While no space-based strike weapons (SBSW) have yet been tested or deployed in space, the US continues to develop a space-based interceptor for its missile defense system – Although the US and USSR developed and tested ground-based and airborne ASAT systems between the 1960s and 1990s, there has not yet been any deployment of space-to-Earth or space-to-missile SBSW systems. Under the Strategic Defense Initiative in the 1980s, the US invested several billion dollars in the development of a space-based interceptor (SBI) concept called Brilliant Pebbles, and tested targeting and propulsion components for such a system. The US and USSR were both developing directed energy SBSW systems in the 1980s, although today these programs have largely been halted.

TREND 8.2.: A growing number of actors are developing SBSW precursor technologies outside of SBSW programs – The majority of SBSW prerequisite technologies are dual-use. They are not related to dedicated SBSW programs, but are sought through other civil, commercial, or military space programs. While there is no evidence to suggest that states pursuing these enabling technologies intend to use them for SBSW systems, their development does bring these actors technologically closer to such a capability.

Both the number of such technologies being pursued in non-SBSW programs and the number of actors doing so are increasing. For example, China, India, and Israel are developing precision attitude control and large deployable optics for civil space telescope missions – a precursor technology to some SBSW. Thirty-two states have developed or are involved in developing independent high-precision satellite navigation capabilities. In the last 12 years, nine states have deployed a first small or microsatellite — a key SBI precursor technology. China and the EU are developing re-entry technologies which are also required for the delivery of mass-to-target weapons from space to Earth.

2006 Developments

TREND 8.1.: While no space-based strike weapons have yet been tested or deployed in space, the US continues to develop a space-based interceptor for its missile defense system

2006: Advances in US SBI programs but funding for tests temporarily blocked The US Missile Defense Agency (MDA) has created a new Space Applications Center of Excellence which "leads a multi-agency, DoD, and industry team in developing, testing, and

Spacesecurity.org 2007

deploying space systems for the Missile Defense Agency."¹ Its major programs include the Space Tracking and Surveillance System, Near Field Infrared Experiment (NFIRE), the Missile Defense Space Experimentation Center, and MDA space technology development including an eventual space-based test-beds.² In the FY 2007 Defense Budget Request released in March 2006, MDA requested funding a new series of experiments under a project called Micro Sat – in a joint pot with NFIRE for a total of \$207 million (although no more specific budget or schedule information is provided) that are possibly pre-cursor programs to the Space Test Bed. The three experiments based on maneuverable microsatellites will involve: 1) distributed sensing by two or three microsatellites; 2) a propulsion experiment believed to be the classified Microsatellite Propulsion Experiment (MPX) designed to test space-based interception technologies; and 3) a Target Risk-Reduction Experiment using a microsatellite as a target for ballistic missile interceptors. The latter experiment could be a de-facto anti-satellite (ASAT) test.³

The missile defense interceptor, or "kill vehicle" originally planned for the 2007 NFIRE test has been replaced by a German laser communications terminal.⁴ The main purpose of the NFIRE satellite, scheduled for launch in the spring of 2007, is to distinguish between a missile body and its exhaust plume. This means that the sensors are those of a final homing stage nature, not sensors for missile tracking from afar, thus they are designed for testing of space-based missile defense interceptors and not space-based tracking sensors for ground based missiles. Revival of the kill vehicle is listed as justification for a second NFIRE mission in the FY 2007 budget request "in response to congressional encouragement in the FY 06 Defense Appropriations bill to complete development of the Kill Vehicle."⁵ MDA requested \$10.8 million for overall NFIRE spending in FY 2007.⁶ It is understood that a flyby missile test will still be conducted during the mission to verify the capability of the sensors.

In the FY 2007 budget request the US Missile Defense Agency (MDA) requested \$45million to begin in FY 2008 to develop a space-based ballistic missile interceptors that would attack ballistic missiles in boost phase.⁷ However, in May 2006 the Subcommittee on Strategic Forces banned the Pentagon from using certain funds for the development of antisatellite capabilities and space-based interceptors due to concerns that enemy assets could be targeted and that such targeting would arouse international response.⁸ The Pentagon must submit to Congress a detailed report on the project before funding can proceed, providing, *inter alia*, the following information: 1) a description of the system's essential components, and of its interaction with other missile defense systems; 2) acquisition and life-cycle cost estimates; 3) an analysis of its vulnerability to counter-measures such as other interceptors and nuclear detonations in space; and 4) an analysis of implication on foreign policy and national security, as well as probable responses from other countries.⁹

Technical capabilities for space-based interceptors advanced in 2006, however, with the successful demonstration of a prototype rocket for MDA's Multiple Kill Vehicle (MKV) Payload system.¹⁰ The MKV has previously been mentioned as being the preferred space-based interceptor for an integrated missile defense system.¹¹ It was tested on the Ground-based Midcourse Defence (GMD) interceptor on 1 September 2006 when the GMD successfully intercepted a missile launched from Alaska.¹²

Net assessment:

The ongoing absence of space-based strike weapons testing or deployment continued to bode well for space security in 2006. The plan to test a kill vehicle on an NFIRE follow-up mission, however, may demonstrate advanced SBSW capabilities. Restraint exercised by US policy makers with regards to testing of such capabilities are positive and indicate concern for space security and the challenge of balancing terrestrial missile defense requirements with the need to maintain freedom from space-based threats. However, recent developments in direct energy interceptor technology may lead to the de-facto presence of strike weapons in space in the near future, endangering security from space-based threats.

TREND 8.2.: A growing number of countries developing an increasing number of SBSW precursor technologies, which could be used for SBSW systems

2006: Upgrades in US and Russian global missile tracking and warning

Missile tracking and warning capabilities are key components for some SBSW systems. A number of countries are working towards establishing or improving these capabilities, primarily in the context of missile defence. USAF's missile early warning Space Based Infrared System (SBIRS) project underwent significant technological advances in 2006 (see Space Support for Terrestrial Military Operations). The new system will provide significant improvements to the current Defense Support Program (DSP), such as allowing it to scan a specific area for infrared activity while simultaneously staring at another.¹³ The first HEO payload was launched in 2006 to detect northern polar region missile launches and is reportedly working successfully.¹⁴ Nonetheless the project is behind schedule and continues to face cost overruns,¹⁵ which prompted the Air Force to obtained congressional approval to begin work on a new missile warning satellite to follow the endangered SBIRS program. Work began in 2006 on an Alternative Infra-Red Satellite System (AIRSS), which would also use high-resolution infrared sensors to detect missile interceptor sites and missile launches, but would be simpler and cheaper to build than the SBIRS. The USAF hopes to test these new sensors some time after 2008 and to have them operational by 2015.¹⁶ In addition, Two Space Tracking and Surveillance System (STSS) satellites were delivered to prime contractor Northrop Grumman in 2006. The satellites are expected to launch in late 2007, in the context of a missile tracking experiment (see Space Environment and Space Protection).¹⁷ The STSS, formerly known as SBIRS-Low, is designed to track missiles through space, differentiate missile warheads from decoys and debris, and provide targeting data for a missile defense interceptor.¹⁸ In 2006 Northrop Grumman received a \$126.2-million contract modification to extend the STSS program timetable and perform additional testing requested by the government.¹⁹ Two STSS satellites are expected to be launched into orbit aboard a single Delta-II rocket in late 2007.²⁰

Russia announced plans in 2006 to restore the space-based component of its missile attack warning system (MAWS), and has recently increased MAWS funding, however no further details are currently available.²¹ In December 2006 Russia's new early warning radar near St. Petersburg became operational and was put on combat duty, closing a coverage gap that had existed for seven years.²² Russian analysts claim that its capabilities substantially exceed those of the US and other Western states.²³ Russia also has plans to build a new early warning missile defense base in the south of the country to reduce its dependence on radar systems in former Soviet states such as Azerbaijan and Ukraine.²⁴

2006: France, Germany and China continue to develop missile tracking and warning systems

Breaking the trend of US and Russian dominance in missile early warning capabilities, France, Germany and China are moving forward with construction of such systems. In France an experimental ballistic missile warning constellation named Spirale is under development²⁵ with two satellites scheduled for launch in 2007 or 2008 to HEO. Both China and Germany launched new Synthetic Aperture Radar satellites in 2006 (see Space Support for Terrestrial Military Operations). The Chinese JianBin 5 and the German SAR-Lupe satellites provide high resolution, all weather, day and night imaging capabilities of the Earth's surface.²⁶ US Space Based Radar (SBR) provides Surface Moving Target Indication (SMTI): it can locate, monitor and track ballistic missile locations and mobile systems for missile defense.²⁷ The German SAR-Lupe will share information with other European space partners, but it is not currently clear whether or not French and German capabilities will lead to a European-wide ballistic missile defense system.

In 2006 Chinese researchers continued to work on target tracking technologies that may be used as key components for an advanced tracking system. Present basic research revolves around obtaining greater tracking precision and real-time accuracy.²⁸

2006: India demonstrates key SBSW precursor technology capabilities

A 2006 test of India's new anti-missile system, known as the Atmospheric Intercept System (AXO), demonstrated several key precursor technologies for SBSW. Indian scientists claim that the "missile had its own mobile launcher, secure data link for interception, independent tracking and homing capability and its own radar" as well as high manoeuvrability.²⁹ In addition, India sought Israeli help to complete its Defence Research and Development Organisation's (DRDO) surveillance project, designed to provide early missile warning. The project was to become operational in 2006 but costs are overrun and it is far behind schedule.³⁰ A revised timeline for operations has not been released. India also planned to test its new reusable launch vehicle in January 2007. The re-entry technology developed for the vehicle will be tested upon the vehicle's return to Earth approximately 12 to 90 days after launch.³¹ The vehicle is an important precursor to the planned human space program announced by India in 2006 (see Civil Space Programs and Global Utilities).

2006: The US, Europe, China, Russia, and India continue research and development of global positioning systems

A number of countries continued to develop, upgrade, or acquire access to global positioning systems in 2006 (see Civil Space Programs and Global Utilities). Global positioning capabilities are required for all SBSW concepts. In 2006, the US continued its program of modernizing its GPS.³² Russia made plans to cooperate with China and India on GLONASS.³³ Russia is still working on improving its GLONASS system, and currently has 17 satellites in orbit, 15 of which are emitting signals. An 18th satellite was scheduled for launch in December 2006. While India will cooperate with Russia on GLONASS, it is also developing a separate GAGAN civilian satellite navigation system, which passed preliminary ground test in 2006.³⁴ China continued work on its independent navigation system, the Beidou satellite series, which is to be used specifically for military purposes.³⁵ The first signals from European Space Agency's satellite navigation system, Galileo, were received in January 2006.³⁶

2006: More resources for US Global Strike Program?

The US Bush Administration announced plans to spend \$2-billion in 2007³⁷ on the promo global strike program to develop a global strike weapon system with rapid response to timesensitive targets. Such a system will develop many technologies necessary for a space-based global strike system. Though the project has been criticized as lacking purposeful applications, the Pentagon is pursuing a two-year cost and feasibility analysis of various ideas offered by its main contractors, such as Boeing and Lockheed Martin. The project envisions among other things a military space plane type bomber, which would require advanced SBSW technology capabilities such as precision manoeuvrability and launch on demand abilities.³⁸ "Supersonic aircraft, missile, satellite and even other vehicles are on the table;" the total project over two decades is estimated at \$493.3-billion.³⁹ However, Congress cut funding for part of the program, outfitting submarine-launched ballistic missiles with conventional weapons rather than nuclear warheads, to \$30-million from the requested \$127-million.⁴⁰

As part of the prompt global strike program, the first vehicle of the US Defense Advanced Research Projects (DARPA) Falcon hypersonic test vehicle was abandoned in 2006 following technical difficulties. Instead, plans have shifted to build a more easily produced design as part of a series of "rocket-boosted, gliding test vehicles with increasing hypersonic lift-to-drag ratio and flight duration."⁴¹

2006: EU makes progress on re-entry technology in the US and Europe

While India made plans to test its re-usable launch vehicle in 2007, other countries made progress on reusable vehicles in 2006. A number of experimental re-entry vehicles have been studied in recent years by France, Germany, Italy and the European Space Agency (ESA), which have culminated with the development of the Intermediate eXperimental Vehicle (IXV) by 2010.⁴² The project, first announced in 2005, is a partnership between the ESA, the Agenzia Spaziale Italiana (ASI), and the Cenre National d'Etudes spaciales (CNES), the German Aerospace Centre (DLR). In 2006 contractors worked on Phase-B1, the preliminary design definition, with a system requirements review planned for mid-2007. The primary goals of the project are "reentry system demonstration, technology experimentation and technology validation."⁴³

2006: Advances in global launch on demand

In 2006 research and tests progressed on hypersonic aircraft in Australia and the US (see Space Systems Protection), which have the potential to offer cheap and rapid access to space. The Australian Hyshot project underwent three successful tests with international partners in Japan and Britain, as well as the Australian Defense Science and technology Organization (DSTO).⁴⁴ The US Air Force Research Lab and the Australian (DSTO) also sined an agreement to collaborate on hypersonic technology development project called HiFIRE.⁴⁵

Kazakhstan's Kazcomos is developing a rapid air launch capability with Russia named Ishim, which is based on a Soviet era ASAT system (see Space Systems Protection).⁴⁶

2006: Significant advances in air-based laser technology

Significant advances in laser technology were made in 2006. Weapons using laser technology are rapidly becoming even cheaper and more powerful. The laser industry passed many key milestones in 2006, several of which were specifically related to airborne technology.⁴⁷

The Airborne Laser (ABL) made a surprising come-back late in 2006 after reports earlier in the year of technical problems related to its weight, beam strength and optics that raised questions about the future of the project.⁴⁸ Increasing costs and delays also jeopardized the future of the project. The ABL is a high-powered chemical laser mounted on a modified Boeing 747 jet aircraft to be used as a direct energy interceptor for ballistic missiles. It uses related technology to any Space Based Laser concepts. Infrared sensors onboard the craft detect missiles launches, prompting the laser to destroy the missile upon its assent. Successful ground tests carried out by Lockheed Martin and Boeing this year were successful have sustained the project. Boeing is now preparing for installation of the ABL on the aircraft in 2007, and a demonstration of its ability to shoot down missiles in their boost phase will take place in 2008, more than six years after the initially planned delivery date.⁴⁹

Boeing Missile Defense Systems is also developing a less powerful solid-state laser called the "Advanced Tactical Laser" (ATL), which is intended to be fired at ground targets from the air with high precision. Reports indicate that the technology development is outpacing the Pentagon's plans to use it. US decision makers attempted to slow this process down by cutting the allocated budget in 2006 by \$12 million. Nonetheless, Boeing successfully tested a lower power version of the ATC during flight tests conducted last fall, and is preparing for full power demonstrations in 2007.⁵⁰

Finally, Northrop Grumman announced that it has successfully developed and tested the highest power, brightest laser ever created, the Strategic Illuminator Laser (SILL), for technical performance. The SILL is a solid-state laser designed for air and space applications, to withstand temperatures ranging from -50 to +50 degrees Celsius.⁵¹ Solid State laser technology is seen many as the technology that will enable the ABL.

Net Assessment

Space-based weapons designed to strike terrestrial targets will require sophisticated technological developments that, at present, few space-faring states seem able to exploit. The development of dual-use capabilities which also provide enabling technologies for SBSW systems continued in 2006 although there was no evidence that states were developing such capabilities for SBSW purposes. Research and development into reentry technologies as well as missile tracking could eventually facilitate the development of orbital bombardment systems and SBI. While the integration of such technologies into an SBSW capability could be very difficult and take many years, their development does bring states closer to an SBSW capability, should a future decision be made to pursue it.

ENDNOTES

¹ Jane Quirk, Missile Defense Agency, "Missile Defense Agency Space Application Center of Excellence Presentation for the MDA Small Business Day Conference," (12 September 2006), online: < http://www.mdasmallbusiness.com/conference/

download/2006presentations/06-MDA-1887%20Quirk.pdf> (date accessed: 10 February 2007).

² Jane Quirk, Missile Defense Agency, "Missile Defense Agency Space Application Center of Excellence Presentation for the MDA Small Business Day Conference," (12 September 2006), online: < http://www.mdasmallbusiness.com/conference/ download/2006presentations/06-MDA-1887%20Quirk.pdf> (date accessed: 10 February 2007). ³ Theresa Hitchens, Michael Katz-Hyman, and Victoria Samson, "Space Weapons Spending in the FY 2007 Defense Budget" (6 March 2006), online: Center for Defense Information ⁴ Jeremy Singer, "Tesat Delivers Lasercom Hardware for NFIRE" Space News (19 December 2006). ⁵ Theresa Hitchens, Michael Katz-Hyman, and Victoria Samson, "Space Weapons Spending in the FY 2007 Defense Budget" (6 March 2006), online: Center for Defense Information <http://www.cdi.org/pdfs/FY07SpaceWeapons.pdf> (date accessed: 8 February 2007). ⁶ "Missile Defense Agency Plans NFIRE Follow On" Space News Briefs (6 March 2006), online: Space News <http://www.space.com/spacenews/archive06/Briefs_030606.html> (date accessed: 8 February 2007); Jeremy Singer, "Tesat Delivers Lasercom Hardware for NFIRE" Space News (19 December 2006). ⁷ Theresa Hitchens, Michael Katz-Hyman, and Victoria Samson, "Space Weapons Spending in the FY 2007 Defense Budget" (6 March 2006), online: Center for Defense Information <http://www.cdi.org/pdfs/FY07SpaceWeapons.pdf> (date accessed: 8 February 2007). ⁸ Caitlin Harrington, "US stays firm on right to defend space assets," Jane's Defence Weekly (12 July 2006) at 6. ⁹ "House, Senate Authorizers Block Space-Based Interceptor Funding," Inside Missile Defense (25 October 2006). ¹⁰ "Multiple Kill Vehicle Test Successful," MDA News (19 July 2006) online: < http:// www.mda.mil/mdalink/pdf/06fyi0080.pdf> (date accessed: 10 February 2007). ¹¹ Theresa Hitchens, Michael Katz-Hyman, and Victoria Samson, "Space Weapons Spending in the FY 2007 Defense Budget" (6 March 2006), online: Center for Defense Information <http://www.cdi.org/pdfs/FY07SpaceWeapons.pdf> (date accessed: 8 February 2007). ¹² Nathan Hodge, "Successful Intercept Boosts US Missile Defence Programme" Jane's Defence Weekly (September 2006). ¹³ "SBIRS Components Delivered" Defense News (8 May 2006) at 18. 14 "USAF and Lockheed Martin Completes On-orbit Checkout of First SBIRS HEO Payload" Spacewar (20 November 2006), online: Spacewar < http://www.spacewar.com/ reports/USAF_And_Lockheed_Martin_Completes_On_Orbit_Checkout_Of_First_SBIRS_HEO_Payload_9 99.html> (date accessed: 8 February 2007). ¹⁵ Michael Fabey, "SBIRS, ABL, Poses Challenges for US Defense" Defense News (6 February 2006) at 18. ¹⁶ Caitlin Harrington, "Two Compete to Supply Cheaper Space Sensor" Jane's Defence Weekly (25 October 2006) at 8; "USAF Awards GD Contract for Alternative Infrared Satellite System" Spacewar (12 December 2006), online: Spacewar < http://www.spacewar. com/reports/USAF_Awards_GD_Contract_For_Alternative_Infrared_Satellite_System_999.html> (date accessed: 8 February 2007). ¹⁷ Jeremy Singer, "Raytheon Delivers 2nd STSS Payload" Space News (20 December 2006). ¹⁸ MissileThreat, "Space Tracking and Surveillance System (STSS)", online: Missilethreat.com <http://www.missilethreat.com/missiledefensesystems/id.60/system_ detail.asp> (date accessed: 9 February 2007). ¹⁹ "\$126.2M Paid as STSS SBIRS-Low is Rebaselined and Stretched Out" Defense Industry Daily (9 November 2006), online: Defense Industry Daily http://www.defenseindustry daily.com/2006/11/1262m-paid-as-stss-sbirslow-is-rebaselined-and-stretched-out/index.php> (date accessed: 9 February 2007). ²⁰ Missile Defense Agency, Press Release, "Space Tracking and Surveillance System Delivers Sensor Payload" (10 March 2006), online: MDA Link <www.mda.mil/mdalink/pdf/06fyi 0073.pdf> (date accessed: 9 February 2007); Missile Defense Agency, Press Release, "Space Tracking and Surveillance System - Delivers Second Sensor Payload" (19 December 2006), online: MDA Link <www.mda.mil/mdalink/pdf/06fyi0092.pdf> (date accessed: 9 February 2007). ²¹ "Russia to Restore Space Missile Warning System" Johnson's Russia List (6 April 2006), online: Center for Defense Information http://www.cdi.org/russia/johnson/9112-27.cfm (date accessed: 8 February 2007). ²² "Russia Puts Early Warning Radar on Combat Duty" RIA Novosti (22 December 2006), online: RIA Novosti Russia <http://en.rian.ru/russia/20061222/57586624.html> (date accessed: 8 February 2007). ²³ Vladimir Dvorkin, "An Outlook for Joint Countering of Security Threats" 4 Russia in Global Affairs (October-December 2005), online: Russia in Global Affairs < http://eng.

globalaffairs.ru/numbers/13/966.html> (date accessed: 8 February 2007).

²⁴ "Russia to Build New Early Warning Missile Defense Base" MosNews (2 January 2006), online: MosNews.com http://www.mosnews.com/news/2006/02/01/missilewarning.

²⁵ Theresa Hitchens, "Military Satellites 2006. International Satellite Innovation and Cooperation" (18 April 2006), online: Center for Defense Information <www.cdi.org/

PDFS/Microsat%202006.pdf> (date accessed: 9 February 2007).

26

²⁷ Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Acquisition, Technology and Logistics, Defense Science Board Task Force, "Contributions of Space Based Radar to Missile Defense" (June 2004), online: Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Acquisition, Technology and Logistics <www.acq.osd.mil/dsb/reports/2004-06-spacebasedradar.pdf> (date accessed: 8 February 2007).

²⁸ Duan Xiaojun et al., "Detection of Systematic Error Based on Integral Matched Filter" 26(1) Chinese Space Science and Technology (February 2006), online: China Academy of Science Technology

<http://www.cast.ac.cn/en/ShowArticle.asp?ArticleID=1384> (date accessed: 8 February 2007); Liu Yuan et al., "Relatively Locating a Space Target Using Angle Only Measurements" 26(1) Chinese Space Science and Technology (February 2006), online: China Academy of Science Technology

<http://www.cast.ac.cn/en/ShowArticle.asp?

ArticleID=1384> (date accessed: 8 February 2007).

²⁹ A.K. Dhar, "India Tests New Anti-missile System" Press Trust of India (27 November 2006).

³⁰ A.K. Dhar, "India Seeks Israeli Help for Surveillance System" Press Trust of India (27 November 2006).

³¹ "ISRO Set to Test Reusable Space Vehicle" Spacedaily (13 December 2006).

³² "Improved GPS Satellite in Orbit" Defense News (27 November 2006) at 18.

³³ "Russia, China Space Rockets Equipped with GLONASS" ITAR-TASS (3 November 2005); "Russia, India to Cooperate in Satellite Navigation" RIA Novosti (16 November 2005), online: RIA Novosti Russia

<http://en.rian.ru/russia/20051116/42110098.html> (date accessed: 8 February 2007).

³⁴ Torkel Patterson, "Taping into India's Military and Civil Markets" 4 Technology Today, (2006), online: Technology Today http://www.traytheon.com/technology_today/

current/feature_5.html> (date accessed: 8 February 2007).

³⁵ Robert Hewson, "New Chinese Guided Bomb Kit Produced" Jane's Defence Weekly (16 November 2006) at 7.

³⁶ "Commission is looking for new ways to benefit from Galileo navigation system," ESA News Release, (8 December 200) online: http://europa.eu/rapid/

pressReleasesAction.do?reference=IP/06/1709&format=HTML&aged=0&language=EN&guiLanuage=en> (date accessed: 9 February 2007).

³⁷ "\$2B to Boost U.S. Global Strike: DoD seeks new bombers, missiles," *DefenseNews.com* (6 Feruary 2006) online: < http://www.defensenews.com/story.php?F=1508510&C=airwar> (date accessed: 10 February 2006).

³⁸ Rebecca Christie, "DJ DoD Pushs for New Attack Tech Despite Targeting Worries" Dow Jones Newswires (5 October 2006).

³⁹ "\$2B to Boost U.S. Global Strike: DoD seeks new bombers, missiles," *DefenseNews.com* (6 Feruary 2006) online: < http://www.defensenews.com/story.php?F=1508510&C=airwar> (date accessed: 10 February 2006).

⁴⁰ Wade Boese, "Global Strike Program Bombs in Congress," *Arms Control Today* (September 200) online: http://www.armscontrol.org/act/2006_09/globalstrike.asp (date accessed: 10 February 2007).

⁴¹ Graham Warwick, "US hypersonic aircraft project faces change as Congress urges joint technology office," Flight (30 May 2006) online: <</p>

http://www.flightglobal.com/Articles/Article.aspx?liArticleID=206909&PrinterFriendly=true> (date accessed: 10 February 2006).

⁴² Giorgio Tumino and Yves Gerard, "EXV: the Intermediate eXperimental Vehicle," *ESA Bulletin*, 128 (November 2006) online: http://www.esa.int/esapub/bulletin/bulletin128/bull28h_tumino.pdf (date accessed: 10 Feruary 2007).

⁴³ Giorgio Tumino and Yves Gerard, "EXV: the Intermediate eXperimental Vehicle," *ESA Bulletin*, 128 (November 2006) online: http://www.esa.int/esapub/bulletin/bulletin128/bul128h_tumino.pdf (date accessed: 10 Feruary 2007).

shtml> (date accessed: 8 February 2007).

⁴⁴ University of Queensland, News Release, "Hyshot Scramjet Experiment Blasts off in South Australian Desert" (25 March 2006), online: The University of Queensland

<http://www.uq.edu.au/news/index.html?article=9258> (date accessed: 9 February 2007).

⁴⁵ Air Force Research Laboratory, News Release, "Multi-national Agreement to Advance High-speed Flight" (14 November 2006), online: Spaceflight Now <http://spaceflightnow.

⁴⁶ Yuri Zaitsev, "Russia and Kazakhstan to Develop Unique Space System" Spacewar (21 May 2006), online: SPACEWAR.com http://www.spacewar.com/reports/Russia

And_Kazakhstan_To_Develop_Unique_Space_System.html> (date accessed: 9 February 2007).

⁴⁷ "High-Energy Laser Systems Have One of the Most Successful Years Ever in 2006" Spacewar (4 January 2007), online: Spacewar < http://www.spacewar.com/reports/High_

Energy_Laser_Systems_Have_One_Of_The_Most_Successful_Years_Ever_In_2006_999.html> (date accessed: 8 February 2007).

⁴⁸ Michael Fabey, "SBIRS, ABL, Poses Challenges for US Defense" Defense News (6 February 2006) at 18.

⁴⁹ Jeremy Singer, "Program Officials Prepare for Critical ABL Intercept" Defense News (13 March 2006) at 42; "Boeing Airborne Laser Rolls Out Modified Aircraft and Prepares for Tests" Spacewar (30 October 2006), online: Spacewar <http://www.spacewar.com/reports/

Boeing_Airborne_Laser_Team_Rolls_Out_Modified_Aircraft_And_Prepares_For_Flight_Tests_999.html> (date accessed: 8 February 2007); Lockheed Martin, Press Release "Lockheed Martin Verifies Integrated Beam Control Performance for Missile Defense Agency's Airborne Laser" (27 October 2006), online: Lockheed Martin < http://www.

lockheedmartin.com/wms/findPage.do?dsp=fec&ci=17995&rsbci=0&fti=112&ti=0&sc=400> (date accessed: 8 February 2007).

⁵⁰ Jeremy Singer, "Boeing to Start Flight Tests of Aerial Laser" Defense News (13 February 2006) at 40; Boeing, News Release, "Boeing Begins Flight Tests and Laser Firings for Laser Gunship Program" (13 October 2006), online: Boeing < http://www.boeing.com/ids/

news/2006/q4/061012b_nr.html> (date accessed: 8 February 2007).

⁵¹ "Northrop Grumman Fires Most Powerful Continuously Pulsed Illuminator Laser Ever" Spacewar (16 October 2006), online: Spacewar http://www.spacewar.com/reports/

Northrop_Grumman_Fires_Most_Powerful_Continuously_Pulsed_Illuminator_Laser_Ever_999.html> (date accessed: 8 February 2007).

com/news/n0611/14hifire/> (date accessed: 9 February 2007).